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Friends Annual Dinner Meetmg

The Twelfth Annual Friends of the Library
Dinner Meeting will be November 19, 1985,
and the speaker will be McGeorge Bundy.

Mr. Bundy is presently Ptofessor of History
at New York University. He received his edu-
cation at Yale University, graduating in 1940.
Serving on the Council of Foreign Relations for
several years, he moved to Harvard University
at a visiting lecturer in 1949, becoming Dean of
the Faculty of Arts and Sciences in 1953. He
served at Harvard until 1961, when he became
Special Assistant to President Kennedy for
National Security. He served in the same
capacity for President Johnson until 1966. In
1966, Mr. Bundy became President of the Ford
Foundation, where he served until 1979, when
he went to New York University. On Active
Service (1948), Pattern of Responsibility (1952),
and The Strength of Government (1968) are
among his works and he is a member of Phi
Beta Kappa.

Mr. Bundy indicates that he will speak on
“Soviet-American Summits in the Perspective
of History,” a topic to which he will bring a
unique and broad perspective.

The Dinner Meeting will be held at the
University Club of Nashville, with a reception
beginning at 6:30 p.m., followed by dinner at
7:30. A brief business meeting will feature the
president’s report, as well as reports by several
of the committees of the Friends. Dinner will
cost $25 per person and attendees must be
members of the Friends. This issue of Chronicle
provides a current list of membership. Invita-
tions to members of the Friends have already
been mailed. Those interested in joining the
Friends or in attending the Dinner meeting
should call Library Administration at
322-7100.

McGeorge Bundy, Professor of History at New York Univer-
sity, will speak to the Friends of the Library Annual Dinner
Meeting, November 19.
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| Malcolm Getz, Associate Provost
for Information Services and
Technology and Director of the Jean
and Alexander Heard Library.

From the Director

On July 1, 1985, I became Vanderbilt’s first
Associate Provost for Information Services
and Technology. I am responsible for libraries
and academic computing. Let me describe
some of the choices the University will face in
the next few years to develop creative linkages
between libraries and computing services, a
way of indicating why these tasks have come
together in an Associate Provost’s position.

Grolier has announced distribution of the
Academic American Encyclopedia in electronic
form, with a dictionary and Facts on File to
follow soon. These materials will be distributed
quarterly on magnetic tape to be mounted on
local computing equipment. These are the first
electronic, general purpose; full text docu-
ments being presented for mounting on-line on
local equipment that have come to my atten-
tion. With suitable data communication sys-
tems, these basic reference works can be
available electronically in every dormitory
room and faculty office. In the past, such elec-
tronic information resources have been avail-
able by dial up service with charges ranging
from $25 to $100 per hour. Generally, a single
computer served the whole nation. At such
rates, the services were used sparingly.

Now that publishers are offering such elec-
tronic documents in a format and price that
make local mounting possible, it is feasible for
the University to provide local access with a
low cost of incremental use. If so, undergradu-
ates and other members of the University com-
munity may come to use these electronic
materials.

The University must decide how to respond
to these opportunities. How many students and
faculty will find microcomputers helpful tools
in the intellectual enterprise? If enough do,
then electronic documents may find a place on
campus. Will these electronic documents offer
~enough advantages— ubiquity, ease of use,
frequency of update—to overcome the disad-
vantages— limited graphics, the image quality
of a screen, the lack of the typesetter’s artistry?

For certain generic reference tools like diction-
aries and encyclopedias, electronic sources
would seem to have a place. How quickly will
suitable electronic materials become available
at reasonable cost? The cost of local electronic
storage is expected to continue to fall and the
number of publishers offering electronic docu-
ments should grow so that competition brings
down costs.

How will the Library and the Computer
Center respond to these challenges? The
Library is concerned with the content of mate-
rials, seeking to anticipate the intellectual
demands of faculty and students. The Com-
puter Center is concerned with new ways of
making information available to users. These
function are complementary. Already the Com-
puter Center houses the Library’s computer,
manages the operation, supports the Library’s
software, and help plan electronic facilities for
the Library. The Library acquires machine
readable data files and stores them (off-line) in
the Computer Center for user access.
Librarians train people in the University to
search remote on line databases. As our
ACORN system opens for service, the Library
will provide a new computer based service that
symbolizes the interaction of libraries and com-
puting. One of my responsibilities is to nurture
these developments in ways most beneficial to
the University.

The Goldberg Library

Landscape settings have been included in
works of art from as long ago as Egyptian tomb
decorations and Roman villa murals. Not until
the eighteenth century in England, however,
did Nature as a primary subject matter in art
attain ascendancy. Painters of genius and diver-
sity of style such as J. M. W. Turner, John
Constable, Thomas Gainsborough, John Sell
Cotman, John Crome, and Richard Parkes
Bonington specialized in landscape scenes and
carried this theme above its former ancillary
role.
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Memorials and Acknowledgements

The Friends of the Library are embarking on an effort
to increase the level of giving to the Library through a
program of Memorial and Honorary gifts. Cash contribu-
tions of $25 or more are encouraged as a way to memori-
alize a benefactor or friend of the Library or University. In
addition, special occasions, such as birthdays or annivers-
aries, are an opportune time to give to the Library in

IN MEMORY OF PARKES ARMISTEAD
by Mrs. Katherine M. Armistead
IN MEMORY OF AMELIA ASHTON CLARKE
by Peabody Residential and Judicial Affairs Staff
IN MEMORY OF NICHOLAS HOBBS
by Ms. LaVeta Ligon
IN MEMORY OF JOHN A. HYDEN
by Mr. and Mrs. Billy E Bryant
IN MEMORY OF MARIE IRELAND
by Dr. and Mrs. Rudolph H. Kampmeier
IN MEMORY OF DOROTHY MOUNTFORT
by Dr. and Mrs. Orrie A. Couch, Jr. and Family
IN MEMORY OF BRUCE SINCLAIR-SMITH
by Mr. and Mrs. John H. DeWitt, Jr.
IN MEMORY OF GRACE GLASGOW WATKINS
by Mrs. John C. Hodges
IN MEMORY OF HERBERT WEAVER
by Mr. and Mrs. Paul H. Acton
Ms. Susan Brandau
Me. and Mrs. Harvie Branscomb
Mr. James N. Brown
Me. and Mrs. Billy E Bryant
Mt. and Mrs. Lyman Burbank
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Conkin
Mr. and Mrs. Charles W. Cook
Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Cutler
Mt. and Mrs. Charles E Delzell
Mr. Phil Dorn
Mr. and Mrs. Walter Durham
Mr. and Mrs. B. G. Faulkenberry
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Faulkenberry
Mer. Richard C. Finch
Mr. and Mrs. William C. Finch
Mrs. Rochelle Garrett
Mr. and Mrs. Nicholas Georgescu-Roegen
Mer. J. C. Gilbert
Mr. and Mrs. Dewey Granthan
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Hardacre
Miss Anna Rankin Harris
Mr. and Mrs. Alexander Heard
Mr. Chris Heard
Mr. and Mrs. Frank Heflin
Mr. Robert Herlslander
Ms. Rose T. Hill
Mr. Sam E Holladay
Mr. and Mrs. Wendell Holladay
Mr. and Mrs. David Howell Jones
Mr. and Mrs. George S. Kavalaskia

someone’s honor. Appropriate printed materials to facili-
tate this type of contribution will be distributed at the
Annual Dinner Meeting, or may be obtained by calling
Library Administration at 322-7100.

In the past year, the following Memorial or Honorary
gifts have been received:

Mr. Russ Kulp
Miss Mary Larkin
Mr. and Mrs. Douglas E. Leach
Mr. and Mrs. Alvin Moore
Mt. and Mrs. Neil Mullen
Mr. and Mrs. Robert McGaw
Mr. and Mrs. Robert L. McGraw
Mr. James E. Merk
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Moriarity
Me. James B. Neel
Mr. Jeff T. Newman
Mr. and Mrs. Albert W. Ogletree
Mr. and Mrs. J. W. Ogletree
Mr. and Mrs. James C. Parker
Mrs. Eleanor E. Phillips
Mr. and Mrs. John Poindexter
Mr. and Mrs. Rob Roy Purdy
Regen
Mr. Leo Rogers
Mr. and Mrs. Charles E. Roos
Mrs. Lawrence Schaae
Mr. and Mrs. H. Lloyd Stow
Mr. and Mrs. James R. Surface
Mer. Joseph Sutter
Ms. Margaret Ellen Swain
Ms. Martha S. Swain
Dr. Jack Franklin Tate
Mr. and Mrs. A. H. Thomsen
Mr. and Mrs. Jacque Voegeli
Mr. and Mrs. L. J. Waller
Mr. James J. Watkins
Mr. and Mrs. A. G. Weaver
Mer. and Mrs. Charles J. Webb
Mr. Donald Winter
IN MEMORY OF SCOTT WOLF
by Mr. and Mrs. Martin J. Wolf
IN HONOR OF HARVIE BRANSCOMB
by Mt. and Mrs. Irwin Eskind
IN HONOR OF DR. AND MRS. WILLIAM DARBY
by Mr. and Mrs. Benjamin Pike
IN HONOR OF MR. AND MRS. SAM FLEMING
by Pat Wilson
IN HONOR OF FRANCES HARDIE
by Mr. and Mrs. Nicholas Georgescu-Roegen
IN HONOR OF ROBERT W. STURDIVANT
by Ellen Wills Martin
Mrs. Jesse Wills
Matthew B. Wills
Ridley Wills IT



The English manner in landscape painting
has continued to exert very powerful visual,
aesthetic, and intellectual appeal. So it hap-
pened that Dr. Norman J. Goldberg, a practic-
ing physician in midtown Manhattan, came
under the spell of this appeal.

After graduating from Vanderbilt Medical
School in 1930, Dr. Norman Goldberg estab-
lished his practice in New York. It was by a
fluke, perhaps, that one day his eye was caught
by a painting being displayed at one of the finest
art auction houses. The particular painting
which started Dr. Goldberg onto his life-long
involvement in eighteenth century English
landscape art was John Crome’s An Old Water-
mill. He succeeded in acquiring this painting.
The opportunity to study the work visually
stimulated his need to know more about the
artist’s life and artistic milieu. This curiosity
resulted in a thorough self-education in art
history, the acquisition of an art library num-
bering over 1,500 volumes, the patient and
careful selection of other works of art, and
finally, the publication in 1978 of his definitive
two-volume monograph on John Crome.

Dr. Goldberg remained a staunchly loyal
alumnus of Vanderbilt throughout his life, and
it was fully consistent with his desires that his
wife, Rosalea J. Goldberg, donated his art
library to Vanderbilt shortly after his death in
the summer of 1982. This acquisition has made
the Heard Library richer in this particular area
to the point that perhaps only the Mellon
Center at Yale can rival Vanderbilt’s bibli-
ographic holdings.

In order to properly store and allow use of
the Goldberg Collection, a special resource
within the Arts Library known as the Goldberg
Research library has been created in the past
year. Of special note are the portfolios of
complete etchings and engravings by Crome
and his associate, John Sell Cotman. With
additional support, this Research Library may
be built even further beyond its existing
strength to provide Vanderbilt with a dis-
tinctively fine intellectual and aesthetic
resource.

¢

Baudelaire and Pia
The Jean and Alexander Heard Library is

fortunate to hold two remarkably strong col-
lections in French literature. The W. T. Bandy
Center for Baudelaire Studies, founded in
1968, contains works by and about Charles
Baudelaire. This collection is the gift of Pro-
fessor Emeritus William Bundy. The Pascal
Pia Collection, some 12,000 volumes, is the
library of the noted French literary critic.

A grant from the National Endowment for
the Humanities, awarded in April, 1982, has
supported the cataloging of every book and
serial in the Baudelaire Center, as well as the
development of a unique database of the bibli-
ographic information about articles in the Cen-
ter. A Department of Education Title II-C
grant has allowed for the cataloging of the
great majority of the books in the Pascal Pia
library. Between these two collections, the
Heard Library is a central and critical resource
for the study of French literature.

On October 17, these two collections were
officially declared open by Malcolm Getz,
Director of Libraries. On this occasion, the
Friends of the Library presented a most unique
honorary volume of Edgar Allan Poe’s The
Black Cat to the Baudelaire Center. The edi-
tion, published by Cheloniidae Press, was
designed by Alan James Robinson and Arthur
Larson, illustrated with eleven wood engrav-
ings by Robinson. The full leather edition was
limited to fifteen copies and is exceptionally
bound and executed, with an inset of cast paper
from a bas relief sculpture of the cat by Robin-
son. Because of the connection of Baudelaire
and Poe, this is a fitting tribute to this collec-
tion.

Chronicle is published twice yearly by the Friends of the
Library under the auspices of the Jean and Alexander
Heard Library, Vanderbilt University, and is designed by
Gary Gore, University Designer. The editorial board
for Chronicle includes Geoffrey Lee, Katherine Barnes,
Mary Anne Kernan, Jack Robertson, Mary Teloh, and
Marice Wolfe. Address inquiries to the Library, Box 155,
Peabody College, Nashville, Tennessee 37203.
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Library Staff

The Jean and Alexander Heard Library
benefits from the well-qualified staff who fill
positions as Library Assistants. Recent profiles
of these staff show that over 70% have at least
four years of college, even though minimum
requirements for these jobs in the past have not
emphasized college education. In addition,
almost 60% of these staff members have for-

eign language facility. Foreign language skills

are important requirements for many of the
upper level Library Assistant positions which
may have responsibility for acquisitions, copy
cataloging, and processing of materials in lan-
guages other than English.

During 1984/85, the Library participated in
the Classification and Compensation Study
conducted by the University. This effort pro-
vided an opportunity for examination of many
of the responsibilities involved, the compensa-
tion levels, and the qualifications required for
persons to perform these jobs. Important gains
were made particularly in the Library Assistant
positions. Recommendations for increases in
pay grades for most of these jobs were imple-
mented in September.

We are pleased that the University has rec-

ognized the important roles played in our
libraries by our classified employees. We are
confident that these changes, along with the
commitment and energy evident among the
staff, will help move the Librarys programs
toward excellence.

Library Access

The Library has started making available a
Day Use Card to provide library access to
persons not affiliated with Vanderbilt whose
research needs are intermittent. When the
Library’s service policy changed in June, 1984,
reading and borrowing privileges could be pur-
chased by outside users at a minimum of one
month’s duration. Several purchasers noted
that they use the library only occasionally, and
needed a longer term “library pass.” The new
card allows for four visits to the library in a
year, and costs $12. The user can enter any of
the library’s divisions on a given day, and have
unlimited return entrances to that division or to
other divisions during that day. This can be
done four times under one card; an unlimited
number of cards may be purchased. In addition,
several of the divisions sell this card, making it
possible for a user to gain access to the Heard
Library at any time.

Friends of the Jibrary

The Jean and Alexander Heard Library
Vanderbilt University

Box 155, Peabody College

Nashville, Tennessee 37203
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